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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

January 14, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley (Chair), BeLinda Peeples, Leslie Goller, Toni Alfred, Sheri Treadwell
Excused: Megan Mauney, Natalie Alden
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections
Chairman Wiley called the meeting to order at 3:07 p.m. with a quorum present.
Minutes
Minutes of the October 8 and November 12, 2014 meetings were approved as distributed.
Membership
Megan Mauney (mayoral appointee) has submitted her resignation from the EAP due to business conflicts. Katherine Carithers (City Council appointee) and Natalie Alden (Supervisor of Elections’ appointee) also need to be replaced.

Supervisor of Elections update
· State House District 13 special election: early voting (7 sites) will run from February 7 through 15. Election day is February 17th. The Canvassing Board for the election will be Supervisor Holland, City Council Member Lori Boyer and Judge Ronald Higbee. City Council Member Johnny Gaffney, who resigned from the City Council to run for the seat will leave the Council on the 17th and his seat will remain vacant until a new member is elected at either the March or May election and will be seated immediately (won’t have to wait until July 1 to be sworn in).
· City elections: qualifying ends January 16th at noon. Early voting will be at 17 sites from March 9 to 22. Nearly 80 candidates have filed to run, and 3 seats are unopposed (2 incumbents, 1 new member). He anticipates 35% turnout for the March first election.
· Congressional House District 3 redistricting: still no resolution to the challenge.

· On-line voter registration: will be the biggest issue the state elections supervisors association will press for in the legislature in the spring session. On-line registration has several advantages: 1) prevents submission of incomplete applications (won’t be accepted by the system); 2) captures the voter’s signature from the state driver’s license database – fast and accurate; 3) makes it easier for third-party voter registration organizations to register voters without falling afoul of strict state registration requirements on third party organizations. Bills have been introduced in the House and Senate and the supervisors are lobbying for support. 

· The supervisors are also advocating for: Florida to join the ERIC project that shares registration information from state to state to prevent duplicate registrations in multiple states at once; to add 2 new forms of approved voter identification – a concealed weapons permit and a Veteran’s Administration identification card; the supervisors advocate for expanding the Public Records Law exemptions to include a voter’s e-mail address and date of birth; advocate for a change in the law to allow supervisors to either send out sample ballots to all voters or publish it in the newspaper, but not do both as now required.
· In response to a question from Leslie Goller, Mr. Holland stated that no legislator has introduced a proposal to amend the state law to permit a voter who sends in an unsigned absentee ballot to go to their supervisor’s office and add the signature before a set deadline. Ms. Goller also noted the  differing degrees of difficulty between paper registration and electronic registration and said that the legislature will have to address that discrepancy (discriminatory to registrants on paper) at some point if on-line registration is ultimately approved. 
· The Supervisor’s Office has sent out 21,000 reminders to voters whose were shifted to inactive status after  not voting in 2 federal cycles and received 5,000 responses.

· Chairman Wiley congratulated Supervisor Holland on the conduct of the Neptune Beach city council tie-breaker procedure and the fairness of the random game of chance he devised.
· Supervisor Holland recounted the case of the man who requested an absentee ballot which was then voted by his twin brother, and the requesting brother was forced to cast a provisional ballot. The state ruled that the requestor’s provisional ballot could be counted because the election office knew who incorrectly voted the absentee ballot and could discount that ballot.

Leslie Goller requested the number of voters who were moved to the inactive voter list for not having voted in the November 2014 general election. Mr. Holland explained the difference between active, inactive and ineligible voters. Most cases of inactive and ineligible status result from voters moving and not changing their address with the Supervisor of Elections’ office. Sheri Treadwell accessed the supervisor’s database and reported that 9,163 voters were moved to inactive status in 2014 and 20,290 inactive voters were moved to ineligible status.
Election of Officers
Chairman Wiley nominated BeLinda Peeples to serve as Chair of the EAP. There being no other nominations, Ms. Peeples was elected by acclamation.
Election of a Vice Chair was postponed to the next meeting in hopes of having other members in attendance for the nomination process.

Ms. Goller urged the members to attend the logic and accuracy test on voting machines at the Imeson election operations center on March 2nd and to attend a meeting of the Canvassing Board during the upcoming election cycle to see how elections really operate.
Motion (Goller): that the EAP send new Chief Judge Mark Mahon a copy of the panel’s Canvassing Board diversity letter sent to then-Chief Judge Moran in 2014 – approved 5-0.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:07 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 1.14.15   5:00 p.m.
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